

Sport-Tech Diplomacy at the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games

By Yoav Dubinsky



Sport-Tech Diplomacy at the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games

Yoav Dubinsky

November 2022 Figueroa Press Los Angeles

SPORT-TECH DIPLOMACY AT THE TOKYO 2020 OLYMPIC GAMES

by Yoav Dubinsky

Guest Editor Emily Metzgar

Published by FIGUEROA PRESS 840 Childs Way, 3rd Floor Los Angeles, CA 90089+ Phone: (213) 743-4800 Fax: (213) 743-4804 www.figueroapress.com

Figueroa Press is a division of the USC Bookstores

Produced by Crestec, Los Angeles, Inc. Printed in the United States of America

Notice of Rights

Copyright © 2022. All rights reserved. Except for the quotation of short passages for the purposes of criticism and review, no part of this book may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system now known or to be invented, without prior written permission from the author, care of Figueroa Press.

Notice of Liability

The information in this book is distributed on an "As is" basis, without warranty. While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this book, neither the author nor Figueroa nor the USC University Bookstore shall have any liability to any person or entity with respect to any loss or damage caused or alleged to be caused directly or indirectly by any text contained in this book.

Figueroa Press and the USC Bookstores are trademarks of the University of Southern California.

ISBN-13: 978-0-18-002318-1 ISBN-10: 0-18-002318-7

About the USC Center on Public Diplomacy

The USC Center on Public Diplomacy (CPD) was established in 2003 as a partnership between the Annenberg School for Communication & Journalism and the School of International Relations at the University of Southern California. It is a research, analysis and professional education organization dedicated to furthering the study and practice of global public engagement and cultural relations.

Since its inception, CPD has become a productive and recognized leader in the public diplomacy research and scholarship community. Having benefited from international support within academic, corporate, governmental and public policy circles, it is now the definitive go-to destination for practitioners and international leaders in public diplomacy, while pursuing an innovative research agenda.

USC received the 2008 Benjamin Franklin Award for Public Diplomacy from the U.S. State Department in recognition of the university's teaching, training and research in public diplomacy.

CPD's Mission

The USC Center on Public Diplomacy seeks to advance and enrich the study and practice of public diplomacy through research, professional education and public engagement.

CPD Perspectives

CPD Perspectives on Public Diplomacy is a periodic publication by the USC Center on Public Diplomacy (CPD), that highlights scholarship intended to stimulate critical thinking about the study and practice of public diplomacy.

Designed for both the practitioner and the scholar, this series illustrates the breadth of public diplomacy—its role as an essential component of international relations and the intellectual challenges it presents to those seeking to understand this increasingly significant factor in global society.

CPD Perspectives is available electronically in PDF form on CPD's website (www.uscpublicdiplomacy.org) and in hard copy by request.

For general inquiries and to request additional copies of this paper, please contact:

USC Center on Public Diplomacy at the Annenberg School University of Southern California 3502 Watt Way, Suites 232-234 Los Angeles, CA 90089-0281 Tel: (213) 821-2078; Fax: (213) 821-0774 cpd@usc.edu

Acknowledgements

Thank you to all individuals who lent their time, knowledge and experience in order to make this project a reality. In particular, special thanks to Lindsay Keare and Isabella St. Onge, whose diligent research ensured no stone was left unturned.

I also want to thank all Advisory Board members: Vanessa Ibarra, Jay Wang, Jocelyn Benson, Erin Bromaghim, John Ciorciari and Cesar Vence, who came together in support of this project and provided funding and vital support in kind for this project to take place. Additionally, I would like to thank the U.S. State Department and the Sports Diplomacy Division for their engagement throughout this project, and in particular Trina Bolton, for her constant support.

I am also extremely grateful to all the people listed (and those who spoke to us who wished to remain anonymous) who took part in extensive interviews and Ona Congdon for her contributions to the research too. Thank you also to friends and family who contributed to editing and making this a more readable report.

And lastly but not least, thank you to USC Center on Public Diplomacy for editing and publishing.

Abstract

This case study explores the role of sport-tech diplomacy through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games. The study discusses the research question: How do the intersections sports, technology and diplomacy manifest between through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games? Tokyo 2020 was originally designed to help with Japan's recovery from the 2011 Earthquake, Tsunami and Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear Disaster while celebrating Japanese traditions, and creative and innovative culture and technologies. The outbreak of COVID-19 that led to the postponement of the Olympics to 2021 and to Tokyo going in and out of states of emergency forced Japan to implement unprecedented restrictive guidelines and policies through innovative technologies to deliver the Games despite the challenges. Based on content analysis of official publications by the organizers and sources available to accredited media or the public this study identifies the intersections between sports, technology and public diplomacy in Tokyo 2020 through four primary areas: (a) public safety, (b) Games operations, (c) cultural diplomacy and (d) backlash. The study is significant as it expands the literature on the newly used concept sporttech diplomacy in the context in the multidisciplinary fields of nation branding and country image and offers five lessons for scholars and practitioners on sport-tech diplomacy.

Introduction

The purpose of this case study is to explore and discuss the role of sport-tech diplomacy (Dubinsky, 2022a)— manifestations of sports, technology and diplomacy— through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games. One of the traditional segments in the protocol of each closing ceremony of the Olympic Games is the passing of the Olympic flag to the next host city. Fans attending the closing ceremony of the Rio de Janeiro 2016 Olympic Games or watching the broadcast around the world received Shinzo Abe with laughter and cheer, as the prime minister of Japan arose in the Maracanã Stadium through a green pipe, dressed as the beloved Nintendo videogame character Super Mario (Olympics, 2016). The hilarious entrance followed a short promotion video of the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games, featuring iconic Japanese landmarks, cultural figures and signs. For examples, the Tokyo skyline, Tokyo Tower, the bullet train, traditional Japanese sports and venues such as judo and the Nippon Budokan, kimonos, and recognizable anime and manga cartoons, including Pac-Man, Doraemon, Hello Kitty and Captain Tsubasa. These all led to a video of the prime minister of Japan turning into Super Mario and digging a tunnel from Tokyo to Rio to reach the Maracanã Stadium on time with the world-recognizable music theme of the game playing in the background. Abe's entrance was followed by a Japanese performance in Rio, which also introduced karate and skateboarding making their Olympic debuts in Tokyo. Thus, innovation, technology, cultural creativity, combining heritage and the modern, music, dance and humor were at the core of Japan's nation branding and country image strategies heading toward Tokyo 2020.

The original plan for Tokyo 2020 was very functional though. Tokyo 2020 was originally branded as "The Recovery and Reconstruction Games" (Dubinsky, 2022a), using the

Olympic Games to show how Japan and Tokyo recovered from the triangular disasters of the 2011 earthquake, tsunami and Fukushima Daiichi nuclear disasters. In the bid presentation, Her Imperial Highness Princess Takamado and former Prime Minister Abe were among the people who presented that vision to the International Olympic Committee (IOC) members (Olympics, 2013). Recovery, sustainability, long-term planning, high-level technologies, integration of heritage and the modern, digitalization and community-orientation were at the heart of the planning (Dubinsky, 2022a; Kassens-Noor & Fukushige, 2018). That narrative changed following the outbreak of the coronavirus, as in March 2020 Abe announced the postponement of the Games, framing the goal as the world coming together to overcome the pandemic (Dubinsky, 2022a). During the year of postponement, Japan and Tokyo went constantly in and out of states of emergency, leading the organizing committee to add restrictions on accredited stakeholders planning to attend the Games and eventually banning international fans and even locals to attend the competitions. Thus, the new narrative of the Games, as expressed by IOC President Thomas Bach, was for the athletes to fulfill their Olympic dreams (Athlete 365, 2021). Nation branding attempts of Japan became secondary at best.

Being a technological powerhouse, since winning the bid and until the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Japanese promoted Tokyo 2020 through video games, animated television series, and other technologies and innovations associated with its culture. Yet with the hit of the pandemic, such feel-good initiatives became secondary to health concerns, economic pressure and practical logistic needs. The research question the study discusses is: How do the intersections between sports, technology and diplomacy manifest through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games? Nation branding is a multidisciplinary field, researched through product-country-image and tourismdestination-image lenses from business management and marketing, public diplomacy and soft power from political science and international relations, national identity from social psychology, and public relations and advertising from communications (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015; Fan, 2010). This case study explores and analyzes the manifestations of sport-tech diplomacy through lenses from nation branding (Fan, 2010) and one of its outcomes: country image (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015). In this study, after explaining the term sport-tech diplomacy and how it manifests through the Olympic Games, I review the background of the branding of Japan through the Olympics. I explore how the intersections between sports, technology and diplomacy manifested in Tokyo 2020 and suggest five lessons for practitioners and scholars to consider.

Sport-Tech Diplomacy and the Olympic Games

The term sport-tech diplomacy refers to the use of sports-related technologies for nation branding and public diplomacy purposes (Dubinsky, 2022b). The sport-tech ecosystemislarge, diverse, and rapidly growing and expanding (Dubinsky, 2022b; Frevel et al, 2020). There are different classifications of sport-tech. Frevel, Schmidt, Beiderbeck, Penkert and Subirana (2020) analyzed the taxonomy of sport-tech and classified the different technologies based on the user angle and the tech angle. They (Frevel et al, 2020) categorized the technologies in a matrix based on (a) activity and performance, which includes wearables and equipment, performance tracking and coaching, and preparations, (b) fans and content, which includes news and content, fan experience and social platforms, and fantasy sports and betting, and (c) management and organization, which includes organizations and venues, and media and commercial partners. The international

sport-tech hub Colosseum Sport classifies the "sport-tech map" (Colosseum, 2020) based on technologies related to (a) athlete development, (b) fan engagement, (c) smart stadium, (d) health and fitness, (e) gaming and esports, and (f) media and broadcasting. Due to sports' global problemsolving nature, their worldwide popularity and their digital platforms of communications, the sport ecosystem fosters collaborations and interactions between people and communities regardless of national borders (Kelly, 2021; Dubinsky, 2022b).

When analyzing Israel's use of sports for nation branding and public diplomacy and identifying the branding attempts of Israel as a startup nation, Dubinsky (2021; 2022b) identified how different Israeli stakeholders recognize the potential of sport-tech to showcase Israel through the lenses of innovation and creativity-a tactic aligned with some of the branding attempts of bypassing a distancing and polarizing armed dispute. Regardless of political or partisan affiliation, the Israeli government, Israeli companies and Israeli private citizens all saw strategic value in associating the country as a hub for technological innovations, including through sports (Dubinsky, 2022b). Regardless of positionality toward the Israeli-Arab dispute, international organizations have been adopting such technologies that strengthen their business and collaborations with Israeli stakeholders. Of course, the use of sports and technologies does not apply only to Israel or to countries going through conflicts. Murray, Birt and Blackmore (2020) used the term "esports diplomacy" when discussing the international framework of one of the fastest-growing sports-related fields. While esports is growing into an over \$1 billion industry, rapidly gaining popularity in Asia, Europe and North America, being adopted by sponsors and traditional professional sports leagues, and its potential is being recognized by the IOC (Hallman & Giel, 2018; International Olympic Committee, 2021; Murray, Brit,

& Blackmore, 2020), there are also concerns about adding esports as a medal event to the Olympic program due to the questionable physical activity nature of video gaming. In 2021, the IOC published its new strategic roadmap Agenda 2020+5 (International Olympic Committee, 2021a), in which one of the five identified goals and trends is digitalization and one of the 15 recommendations is to "encourage the development of virtual sports and further engage with video gaming communities" (p. 22). Murray, Brit and Blackmore (2020) use "esports diplomacy" to suggest that diplomatic skills can be applied to the esports battlefield, including negotiating between different stakeholders such as the IOC, governing bodies and governments. Thus, the term sport-tech diplomacy is an umbrella term that includes the use of a wide variety of sport-related technologies and for diplomatic purposes a wide variety of domestic and foreign stakeholders. Kelly (2021), who also researches global impacts of esports and gamming, defines sport-tech diplomacy as the "use of sports innovation and technology in the context of national image and diplomacy." Thus, both Dubinsky (2022b) and Kelly (2021) argue that the global and diverse nature of the sport-tech ecosystem embody soft power and diplomatic opportunities for countries, people and organizations including in the context of the Olympics.

Going back to the Greek city-states in Ancient Olympia, people, places and communities have been using athletic competitions to improve their images and achieve social, political and economic goals (Dubinsky 2019; Murray, 2018). As of the 21st century, almost every country sees functional or symbolic value in taking part in the Olympic Games and having their symbols shown to international audiences, as over 200 delegations—representing over 200 countries and territories—march every four years in the opening ceremony, participate in the competitions (Dubinsky, 2022a) and total more than the officially recognized states in the United

Nations. Throughout the history of the modern Olympic Games, countries, governments and other stakeholders used the event as a platform to try and achieve political goals. Some of the most blunt manifestations of geopolitics and use of the Olympic Games for public diplomacy purposes were (a) Adolf Hitler trying to show the German people and the world how structural and functional Germany could be under the governance of the Nazi Regime during the Berlin 1936 Olympic Games, (b) the U.S. leading a 60-countries boycott of the Moscow 1980 Olympic Games following the Soviet Union's (USSR) invasion of Afghanistan, (c) the retaliation of the USSR and its allies boycotting the Los Angeles 1984 Olympic Games, and of course (d) the Munich massacre terror attack in which Palestinian terrorists kidnapped and murdered 11 Israeli athletes, coaches and referees during the 1972 Olympic Games in Munich, West Germany (Dubinsky 2019; Murray, 2018; Murray & Pigman, 2014).

Hosting Olympic Games embody soft power (Nye, 2008) opportunities to improve a country's attractiveness on a global stage. Hosting tennis competitions in Wimbledon during London 2012 or beach volleyball at Copacabana Beach in Rio de Janeiro 2016 capitalize on the aura of the venues and locations (Dubinsky, 2020). The Spanish government used the 1992 Olympic Games to renovate Barcelona, leading the Catalan city to become one of the most touristy destinations in Europe (Davis, 2008). Host countries also use cultural diplomacy by sharing their history, music and art through the Olympics opening ceremony (Arning, 2013). Using the Bolshoi Ballet in Moscow 1980 or a giant Voldemort in London 2012 expose the rich culture of the hosts (Arnina, 2013; Dubinsky, 2020). Another manifestation of cultural diplomacy is through the Cultural Olympiad (Garcia, 2021)a series of exhibitions and performances organized in the host cities and countries around the Games

As part of soft power and at times smart power, host and participating countries introduce modern technologies or innovations, which have multiple nation branding and public diplomacy implications. Part of the tactics of Hitler and Nazi Germany in the Berlin 1936 Olympic Games was using live national television broadcasting of the Olympics for the first time (International Olympic Committee, 2021b), using the innovative technologies as part of political propaganda (Billings, 2008). With the Olympic Games broadcasted globally and with broadcasting rights being the largest source of revenue for the IOC (International Olympic Committee, 2021b), organizing committees, sponsors and service providers used the Games to demonstrate some of the innovations (Billings, 2008) such as international color broadcasting in Mexico City 1968, live internet broadcasting in Athens 2004, or the role of social platforms in London 2012, which even received the nickname "The Twitter Olympics" (Dubinsky, 2020). From a people-to-people diplomacy perspective, one of the outcomes of the technological development of broadcasting was the rise of activism and of pressure groups trying to capitalize on the exposure of the Games to send social and political messages, as Tommie Smith and John Carlos did in Mexico City when protesting racism in America on the podium. From a corporate diplomacy perspective, sponsors also play a role in showing the technological advancements of the hosting country. Los Angeles used private sponsors to fund the 1984 Olympic Games, which led to the creation of the TOP (The Olympic Partner) Programme in 1985 in which private companies, mostly American at first, became financial partners of the IOC and led to the abolishment of amateurism and to capitalization of the Olympic Movement. Chinese tech company Lenovo joined the IOC's TOP Programme as a worldwide partner before the Beijing 2008 Olympic Games, designing the torch that was used in the torch relay and providing tech services during the competitions in China (Davis, 2008). China spent over 40 billion dollars on hosting the 2008 Olympic Games to show a functional and advanced country (Dubinsky, 2020). Unsustainable hosting practices by authoritarian regimes are commonly framed as sportswashing (Dubinsky 2022a). There is no shortage of examples of backlash on unsustainable hosting, as seen with Montreal 1976, leaving the people of Quebec in decades of financial debts or Brazil, criticized for not achieving its sustainable goals before the Rio de Janeiro 2016 Olympic Games (Boykoff, 2016; Zimbalist, 2017). There is a rapidly growing anti-Olympics movement, criticizing hosting countries and cities for sports-washing, green-washing and gentrification (Boykoff, 2016; Boykoff & Gaffney, 2020; Dubinsky 2022a) when hosting Olympic Games in unsustainable ways against the will and interest of their residents or to launder human rights violations. Anti-Olympics resistance has been globally spreading through efficient use of social media (NOlympics LA, n.d.), galvanizing communities around a shared cause, regardless of national borders. This is an example of digitalization of diplomacy (Manor, 2022), using new media platforms to shape worldviews of digital publics. Thus, while the term sport-tech diplomacy might be new (Dubinsky 2022b; Kelly, 2021), the use of technology through the Olympic Games for nation branding and public diplomacy is a well-known practice.

Japan, Nation Branding and the Olympics

Despite not participating in the Olympic Games until 1912 and not hosting the Games until 1964, Japan influenced the Olympics since the early stages of the Movement. Kano Jigoro, a physical educator and athlete, invented the sport of judo not just as a form of Japanese martial arts with a philosophy to perfect oneself and contribute to the world (Sato, 2013; Ueda, 2017). Jigoro was among the influencers behind Pierre de Coubertin's philosophy of Olympism. Jigoro became the first Asian member of the IOC in 1909 and led the organization to choose Tokyo as the host of the 1940 Olympic Games. Thus, Japanese values and philosophies have been integrated into the Western-led Movement even before Japan competed or hosted Olympic Games. The Tokyo 1940 Olympics was supposed to be the first Games held outside of Europe and North America, but those Games were canceled due to World War II (Collins, 2012).

The war left Japan in ruins, hit by two nuclear bombs, demilitarized, held accountable for war crimes and in financial turmoil. Thus, when Tokyo got to host the Olympic Games in 1964, the government used the opportunity to reposition Japan's image to an innovative and technologically oriented country (Collins, 2012; Yoshimi, 2019). Japan used the 1964 Olympic Games to signal to the world "that Japan had emerged in the post-war era as a peaceful, cultural nation state and had shed its aggressive imperialist past" (Collins, 2012, p. 2247). Japan built the Nippon Budokan martial arts complex with architecture influenced by traditional temples over an Imperial Guard's base, including the innovative bullet train and used satellite broadcasting (Abel, 2021; International Olympic Committee, 2021b). Through the 1970s, 1980s and 1990s, Japan's influence continued to grow, including Sapporo hosting the Winter Olympic Games in 1972, Panasonic joining the TOP Programme in 1987 (International Olympic Committee, n.d.) and Nagano hosting the Winter Olympic Games in 1998. Thus, by the end of the 20th century, Japan established itself as a valuable member of the Olympic Movement, contributing to the philosophy behind it and to its technological advancement.

The beginning of the 21st century caught Japan in a new state of emergency: the 2011 earthquake and tsunami cost the lives of over 19,000 people and were followed by the Fukushima Daiichi nuclear disaster. The bid for the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games focused primarily on the way Japan

would use the Games to reconstruct and recover from the disasters (Dubinsky 202a; Olympics, 2013). After failed Japanese bids for the 2008 Olympic Games and the 2016 Olympic Games, and with the support of Her Imperial Highness Princess Takamado and former Prime Minister Shinzo Abe addressing the IOC, in 2013 Tokyo was once again awarded the rights to host the Olympics in 2020, overcoming Istanbul and Madrid (Olympics, 2013). Japan strategically integrated technology in preparations and Games operations, including infrastructure, sustainability and urban development focusing on environmental technologies, transport technologies, sport and medical technologies, information and communication technology, and security and safety (Kassens-Noor & Fukushige, 2018). Until 2020, the preparations for the Games were progressing smoothly. While the Rio 2016 Olympic Games (Boykoff, 2016; Zimbalist, 2017) were highly criticized for lack of preparedness, all the facilities for Tokyo 2020 were ready on time. According to the segments in the Maracanã Stadium, Tokyo 2020 was going to be exciting, sustainable, tech-savvy, mixing heritage and modernity, and celebrating Japanese unique culture and humor (Olympics, 2016).

COVID-19 forced Japan to change its plans. In March 2020, following a domino effect of cancellations of sports events due to the spread of the coronavirus, the growing international criticism against the IOC and the Tokyo Organizing Committee of the 2020 Olympic Games (TOCOG) over the ongoing torch relay. Under the threat of delegations withdrawing from the Games, Japan and the IOC announced the postponement of Tokyo 2020. Following meetings with international governing bodies, sponsors, broadcasters, National Olympic Committees and other stakeholders, a new date for the opening ceremony was set: July 23, 2021 (Tokyo 2020, 2021a). The Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games were postponed by 364 days, keeping a similar schedule structure

to the original plan with few modifications. If the original branding of the Games was around Japan's recovery from the pandemic, the new branding aimed to celebrate the victory of humanity over the pandemic (Dubinsky, 2022a).

Japan was well-positioned to fight the coronavirus as it is an island that could control its borders, it is a highly advanced country, the government took the threats of the pandemic seriously and implemented measures early, there was already a mask-wearing culture, and there is a collectivist culture of following public regulations (Dubinsky, 2022a). Thus, originally there was optimism that Japan could meet the new task. Yet, Japan was behind on vaccinations. With limited effectiveness in controlling the pandemic and constantly going in and out of states of emergency, public opinion in Japan was against hosting the Games, and international stakeholders and doctors started to voice their concerns as well (Waldron, 2021), TOCOG and the IOC gradually added restrictions, banning international fans, publishing strict guidelines in multiple versions of playbooks for accredited stakeholders that included regular testing and monitoring (Tokyo 2020, 2021b) and eventually closing the Games to local Japanese spectators. Branding Tokyo 2020 as the world overcoming the pandemic together was no longer credible. So, to justify going on with the Games, IOC President Thomas Bach created a new narrative: that the significance of having the 2020 Olympic Games was for the athletes to fulfill their dreams (Athlete 365, 2021). Japan's branding plans, previous narratives, the will of the Japanese people, or exposing the country's innovative culture and technologies, were not the top priorities.

Methods

The research question that the case study discusses is: How do the intersections between sports, technology

and diplomacy manifest through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games? The study uses a similar data collection approach and methods used in a case study about nation branding and public diplomacy in Tokyo 2020 published in Place Branding & Public Diplomacy (Dubinsky, 2022a). In July and August 2021, I spent three weeks in Tokyo during the 2020 Olympic Games with press credentials granted by the organizing committee, having access to press-related publications available only to accredited media such as documents, online portals and recorded press conferences. This study is based on content analysis of sources accessible either to accredited media or to the public, including official publications and press releases by TOCOG and the IOC, online daily briefings and newsletters by the Tokyo Media Center, official websites, international coverage, published scholarship work, post-Games coverage and official reports, and other publicly available sources. For the analysis, I used topical coding when reviewing dozens of documents to identify how technology and diplomacy intersected during and around the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games. Topical coding is commonly used in descriptive research (Saldaña, 2016) such as this one. It aims to explore the new concept sport-tech diplomacy and identify its manifestations. Any issues pertaining to nation branding and public diplomacy not directly or indirectly related to technology were not analyzed in this study. Technological developments in Japan not related to the Olympics were also not analyzed. The analysis only focused on technological manifestations related to the Olympic Games with diplomatic or nation branding implications. Based on the classified data, the study identified four themes that are discussed in the next sections

Sport-Tech Diplomacy in Tokyo 2020

This section discusses the intersections between sports and technologies played in nation branding and public diplomacy during Tokyo 2020. Based on the analysis, the study identified four themes through which sport-tech diplomacy manifested in Tokyo 2020: (a) public safety, (b) Games operations, (c) cultural diplomacy and (d) backlash.

Public Safety

The outbreak of COVID-19 forced Japan to postpone the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games to 2021 and implement health restrictions. The nature of COVID-19 as an airtransmitted virus also led Japan and TOCOG to use different technologies and innovations to try and contain the virus during the Games as thousands of athletes, media members, sponsors and other accredited Olympic stakeholders from over 200 countries came to Japan to take part in the Olympics. Before the Olympic Games, TOCOG published The Playbooks (Tokyo 2020, 2021b), explaining testing, tracing and isolation guidelines for accredited stakeholders such as athletes and officials, international federations, Olympic and Paralympic family, marketing partners, broadcasters, press and workforce. Not all public safety measures required innovative technologies as the organizers emphasized requirements of wearing masks, maintaining good hygiene, providing available hand sanitizing dispensers in every facility or keeping social distancing when possible. Yet, TOCOG also relied on a synchronized system of multiapplications for tracking and tracing positive cases (Tokyo 2020, 2021b). From two weeks before the Games and until leaving Japan, each accredited participant needed to monitor daily their temperature and report it directly or through the organization's COVID Liaison Officer (CLO) using the Infection Control Support System (ICON). Each participant needed to have a smartphone with multiple monitoring applications. These include the Online Health and Check report App (OCHA), in which the health of each accredited participant was reported and was used to enter Japan, and the Contact Confirming App (COCOA), which enabled the organizing committee to trace each accredited participant and contact them in case they tested positive or were exposed to someone who tested positive. Prior to flying to Japan, accredited stakeholders needed to take two COVID-19 tests: they were tested once arriving to the airport and again either daily or every four days, according to their role in the Games. Of course, a positive test before departure meant missing the Tokyo 2020 Olympics, and positive tests or even being exposed to someone testing positive in Japan meant further isolations, guarantines, being transferred to a different facility or other measures according to the guidelines (Tokyo 2020, 2021b). The technological introduction of mobile applications and the reliance on all Olympic stakeholders having smartphones connected to the internet were essential for executing such monitoring and tracing policies.

Beyond mobile monitoring, TOCOG used technologies in other forms to combat COVID-19. To maintain social distancing, at the entrance of each Olympic venue the accreditation of each stakeholder was scanned using face recognition technology to authenticate the identity of the stakeholder, and the stakeholder's temperature was taken electronically by machines or by volunteers using noncontact devices (International Olympic Committee, 2021c). A record of 37.5°C or higher would require further testing and potential restrictions (Tokyo 2020, 2021b). With international and local fans not allowed to enter the Games, the stadiums were not full and had only accredited stakeholders such as media, athletes and delegations, volunteers, etc. This meant that TOCOG had more possibilities for social distancing in the venues. Technological innovations supported physical distancing in press conferences by requiring journalists to scan a barcode, download a translation application and use personal headphones if they wanted to use the simultaneous services the organization provided. Overall, the IOC reported taking over 675,00 COVID-19 tests during the Games, having less than a 0.02% infection rate (Burke, 2021). Through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic and Paralympic Games, the Tokyo Media Center (TMC) sent emails with a daily newsletter providing information to accredited and non-accredited journalists about the Games and the state of Tokyo and Japan. According to TMC, while before the Games Tokyo had an infection rate of 1,359 new positive cases (TMC Newsletter, 2021a), by the end of the Olympics the number grew to over 4,000 (TMC Newsletter, 2021b) but went back to less than 2,000 by the end of the Paralympic Games (TMC Newsletter, 2022c). Thus, despite the pandemic limiting Japan's ability to use Tokyo 2020 for nation branding and public diplomacy purposes, by using technological innovations, TOCOG and Japanese authorities still managed to host the Olympic Games and bring international stakeholders together without further global spread of the virus.

Games Operations

The second theme focuses on the technologies and innovations used to make the Games happen, regardless of the coronavirus. Like in previous Olympics, Tokyo 2020 also introduced new media-related technologies and broadcasting innovations in the Olympic Games (Billing, 2008; International Olympic Committee, 2021). With fans not allowed to attend the Games, TOCOG and the IOC set the message "United by Emotions," digitally connecting global audiences to competitions (Dubinsky, 2022; International Olympic Committee, 2021d). The Olympic Broadcasting Services (OBS) also used new innovative technologies (International Olympic Committee, 2021b) including new multi-camera usage resulting in live on-demand immersive 180° stereoscopic and 360° panoramic coverage in several sports, virtual 3D graphics in sport climbing, 3D athlete tracking in athletics, True View technologies in basketball, and Panasonic giving biometric data such as heart rate updates in archery (Duchêne & Inson, 2021). Other new technologies include higher definition broadcasting through UHD HDR production, remote productions, use of feeds to provide more content in more formats to offer over 9,500 hours of coverage, use of Cloud and virtualized workflows, and more orientation toward digital fan engagement and social media through strategic close-field locations enabling remote viewers to interact live in the event and athletes to connect with fans (Duchêne & Inson, 2021). According to the IOC, these technologies enabled OBS to operate on a much smaller scale than in Rio de Janeiro 2016, in a 30 percent smaller International Broadcasting Center (IBC) and with 27 percent fewer broadcasters (International Olympic Committee, 2021c). The innovative coverage led to over 3 billion people watching the Games, 28 billion digital video views and over 6 billion engagements through social media (International Olympic Committee, 2021d; 2021e). Several innovations in Tokyo 2020 came from the IOC's TOP Partners (International Olympic Committee, 2021c), who also provide services for the Games. The IOC classified the partners' technological contributions into five different categories: (a) mobility, which included Toyota providing autonomous vehicles and field support robots and Panasonic providing QR-based luggage transport, (b) infrastructure, which included, for example, Samsung providing 5G athletes' phones, (c) event operations, which included, for example, Alibaba providing Games analytics and Intel providing virtual reality training, (d) fan engagement, which included, for example, Omega providing real-time racking system, and (e) sustainability, which included, for example, P&G providing recycled plastic waste podiums (International Olympic Committee, 2021c).

The connection between sustainability and innovation was integrated with the original planning of the Games going back to the bid process (Olympics, 2013). Located on the second floor, connecting the Main Press Center (MPC) and the IBC, the Sustainability Information Booth provided information about sustainable planning and practices at the Games (Tokyo 2020, 2021a). On the bottom floor of the MPC, "The Recovery and Reconstruction Games" (Tokyo 2020, 2021a) area included information, videos and brochures about how the Tokyo 2020 Games supported the reconstruction and recovery of Japan from the 2011 disasters. Beyond the pandemic and the 2011 disasters, the Games had multiple environmental challenges ranging from heatwaves to tropical storms that led to athletes retiring from their competitions, voicing health concerns, and postponing and rescheduling competitions (Dubinsky 2022; Fryer, 2021; Wang, 2021). Thus, despite sustainable efforts and implemented lessons from facing natural disasters, Japan continued to face climate and environmental challenges that innovative modern technologies could not prevent through Tokyo 2020.

Cultural Diplomacy

The third theme focuses on an extension component of the Olympics, in which countries try to use international exposure to brand themselves as culturally rich and attractive. Tokyo's segment in the closing ceremony of Rio 2016 indicated that technology is much integrated with Japanese popular culture through video games, anime and manga (Olympics, 2016). Yet, with the deadly impact of COVID-19 and the rising resistance in Japan against the Games, the ceremonies in Tokyo did not try to recreate the self humor of a prime minster dressed as a video game character but were described by international media as "somber" (Dubinsky, 2022a). Creative segments included an exhibition of 1,824 drones creating the shape of Earth (Tokyo 2020, 2021c) and acting the pictograms-a reference to an innovative Japanese contribution to the Tokyo 1964 Olympic Games (Olympics, 2022a). The closing ceremony as well included technological innovations such as the "Fan Video Matrix" (Tokyo 2020, 2021d), showing people cheering virtually, and an augmented reality light show (Olympics, 2022b). Perhaps the biggest missed opportunity though was in relation to video gaming and esports. From the ceremony in Rio to the decorations at Narita airport (AFP, 2021), the characters of the Nintendo video game Super Mario were among the most visible symbols of Japanese culture. In fact, in 2019, Sega published the joint video game Mario & Sonic at the Olympic Games Tokyo 2020 (Nintendo, n.d.), featuring two of the most recognizable video game characters worldwide, by two of the most well-known Japanese brands: Nintendo and Sega. With the growing global popularity of esports and the commitment of the IOC to digitalization and video gaming as part of the organization's Agenda 2020+5 strategy (International Olympic Committee, 2021a), Tokyo 2020 seemed like an ideal opportunity to integrate them. Yet, the use was minimal. There were references to video gaming during the opening ceremony with the theme of Sonic playing during the introduction of the delegations, but Nintendo's characters and music were absent, including Mario (Draper, 2021). Despite limited use of esports during the Games, TMC emphasized that Japan and Tokyo are very much growing hubs for esports, referring to video gaming in Japan as a cultural asset and the need for infrastructure to make it as publicly available as basketball is in the U.S. or football is in Brazil (Tokvo Media Center, 2021). Bevond the ceremonies, the Games did include cultural exhibitions through venues with technological connections, used mascots robots and even used a robot with artificial intelligence (AI) to demonstrate shooting skills during basketball games (International Olympic Committee, 2021d)

Another platform host countries use the Games to highlight their culture and history is through the Cultural Olympiad (Garcia, 201): a series of music, theatre, paintings and other performance art exhibitions and festivals taking place during and around the Olympic Games, not just in the host city but around the country. Due to the restrictions on locals and on accredited stakeholders, such opportunities were also limited. While the residents could not attend competitions, they could visit the Nippon Festival (IOC Media, 2022), which exposed Japanese culture. To engage international fans, Tokyo 2020 and the IOC added a new platform named "The Olympic Agora," a cultural hub engaging locals through physical exhibitions and international audiences virtually and digitally (IOC News, 2021a; 2021b). The concept of the Olympic Agora as a cultural hub that can engage audiences virtually continued in the Beijing 2022 Winter Olympic Games. The restrictions and mobile monitoring of accredited media as written in the The Playbooks (Tokyo 2020, 2021b) and the lack of operating tour companies limited TOCOG's opportunities to capitalize on the thousands of journalists covering the Games to expose Japan's attractiveness as a tourism destination. There was a Tokyo City Information booth providing tourism information about Tokyo and Japan on the second floor of High Street that connected the MPC and the IBC (Tokyo 2020, 2021a). From there, Japan Travel Bureau (JTB) offered limited Tokyo 2020 escorted and controlled tours for media representatives (JTB, 2021). The tours included a boat cruise around Tokyo, visiting museums or viewing famous landmarks such as the Shibuya Crossing. Therefore, despite the restrictions, there were limited attempts to display other parts of Tokyo outside Olympic venues.

Most Olympic Games also provide nation branding opportunities for non-hosting countries through Olympic Houses: rented venues in the host cities that countries use to host families and athletes, sponsors, other Olympic stakeholders, or to hold parties where they expose their own culture, music, products and food. Due to the lack of international fans, that was not the case in Tokyo 2020. There were other manifestations of sport-tech diplomacy by other countries though. Germany introduced its football (soccer) team (DFB-Junioren, 2021) through an animated video using characters influenced by the Japanese manga series Captain Tsubasa. The term sport-tech diplomacy (Dubinsky, 2022b) was discussed at first in the context of Israel and the attempts to brand the country as a startup nation, including through sports. Tokyo 2020 was the most successful Olympic Games for Israeli athletes, winning two gold medals and two bronze ones. Prior to Tokyo 2020, the Olympic Committee of Israel had scientific collaborations with the Elite Sport Unit, the Center for Sports Medicine and Research at Wingate Institute, the Weizman Institute of Science, HypnoCore and the Israel Meteorological Service to create strategies that would put athletes in the best positions to be successful, including through rapid adaptation to local time, anticipating climate challenges in Japan and taking precautions against COVID-19 (Epstein, 2021). Thus, despite the restrictions and limitations, some countries did find ways to use technologies to try to attract international recognition.

Backlash

The fourth theme categorized manifestations of sporttech diplomacy through criticism and backlash against Tokyo 2020. The IOC published surveys that out of 10,680 respondents from 17 countries, 65% deemed Tokyo 2020 to have been a success, 60% expected Tokyo 2020 to have a

positive legacy, and out of 4,026 athletes around 80% rated the overall experience as "good" or higher (International Olympic Committee, 2021e). Yet, these positive numbers do not reflect the ongoing protests and criticism that surrounded the Games, including implications on sport-tech diplomacy. Even prior to the outbreak of COVID-19 there were local, national and international protests and criticism against the Games, accusing the organizing committee of greenwashing, corruption, unnecessary public spending, gentrification and police militarization (Boykoff & Gaffney, 2020). Critics focused on technological innovations TOCOG was proud of, arguing that after the Games the insertion of face-recognition technology and security robots "will be integrated into quotidian policing practices" (Boykoff & Gaffney, 2020, p. 14). After the outbreak of COVID-19 and leading to the Games, international media continuously cited surveys indicating that over 80% of citizens wanted the Games canceled or rescheduled again (Waldron, 2021; Wise, 2021). The IOC and international corporations including broadcasting rights holders and sponsors were scrutinized for putting financial pressure on the Japanese to hold the Games for their own profit (Wise, 2021) despite health warnings from medical doctors fearing an "Olympic variant" of the virus (Waldron, 2021). Due to the financial contribution of American broadcasting rights holder NBC and American TOP sponsors to the Olympic Movement, the criticism might even be interpreted as targeting American values and capitalism prevailing over morality. The New York Times even cited a survey stating that 52% of Americans think that Tokyo 2020 should happen, despite the strong feelings in Japan against the Games (Branch, 2021). The protests, criticism and demonstrations manifested in the torch relay, around the opening ceremony and closing ceremony, and were often mentioned by international media (Berkeley, 2021; Yee He Lee, 2021), even framing Tokyo 2020 as "The Anger Games" (Alt, 2021). Part of the ongoing criticism is fueled by anti-Olympics protest groups protesting the existence of the Games in different bidding and hosting cities (NOlympics LA, n.d.). These groups used social media in an efficient way, leading to public resistance against the failed Boston bid for the 2024 Olympic Games and successfully continuing the momentum in bidding and hosting cities around the world (Kassens Noor, 2019; 2020; NOlympics LA, n.d.). The coverage of the backlash can also be seen as part of a rising wave of global activism resulting from financial, health, pollical and social crises, which also manifested in athletes' activism during the Games (Dubinsky, 2022a).

While the opposition to Tokyo 2020 did not cause the cancellation of the Games, it did lead to a few Japanese corporations associated with the Olympics taming down their involvement (Balmer, 2021). Panasonic and Toyota are two Japanese worldwide TOP sponsors (International Olympic Committee, 2021b) that enjoy category exclusivity in audio, TV, video equipment in vehicles, mobility support robots and mobility services, respectively. Both provided essential innovative technological services to the Games (International Olympic Committee, 2021d). Yet, prior to the Opening Ceremony, Toyota said it would not send its executives to the ceremony after the public was not allowed to attend the Games and scrapped a domestic advertising campaign due to the public's antipathy to the Games (Balmer, 2021). Panasonic, a TOP sponsor since the 1980s (International Olympic Committee, 2021b), did not hold their advertising during the Games but confirmed that the chief executive officer of Panasonic Corp. would not attend the ceremony (Balmer, 2021; Nakamichi & Furukawa, 2021). As mentioned, despite the role of the Nintendo character Mario in the promotion of Tokyo 2020 in Rio 2016, the video gaming company did not take part in the opening ceremony in Japan. International media reported that originally there was a planned segment that paid tribute to the one in Rio,

but Nintendo canceled it, allegedly due to public resistance against the Games (GameCentral, 2021; Thompson, 2021).

Backlash and criticism also came from accredited Olympic stakeholders, not just about the morality of the Games, but on the TOCOG's policies (Morgan, 2021). Journalists complained about the long waits at the airport, lack of efficiency, monitoring and the fear of being told to quarantine for 14 days even for just being in close contact with someone who tested positive (Kennedy, 2021; Morgan, 2021). The fear of hearing the phone ping with guarantine instructions (Ingle, 2021) and the overall conditions in Tokyo also contributed to the growing anxiety surrounding the Games (McLaughlin & Medaris, 2021). One of the most memorable moments in the competitions was when decorated American gymnast Simone Biles withdrew from the team final and canceled her participation in all but one of the individual finals she qualified for due to mental health reasons (Dubinsky, 2022a). While TOCOG and the IOC celebrated innovative sustainable policies such as having cardboard beds in the Olympic village and making the medals from recyclable material, the athletes complained about these beds being uncomfortable (McLaughlin, 2022) and medals were returned for replacement peeling (Aharoni, 2021). One of the innovative technological additions to the Games' operations was Toyota's self-driving "e-Palette" vehicles used to transport athletes and staff in the Olympic Village (Duffy, 2021), yet that service was suspended after one of the vehicles collided with a visually impaired Paralympic athlete (Duffy, 2021). Thus, the backlash emphasizes the limitations of sport-tech diplomacy and raises ethical questions of using technology for nation branding and public diplomacy, as even some policies, innovations and technologies the organizers took pride in for enabling Japan to host the Olympic Games during a pandemic were met with resistance and criticism

Lessons on Nation Branding, Country Image and Sport-Tech Diplomacy from Tokyo 2020

Based on the identified themes on sport-tech diplomacy in Tokyo 2020, this study discusses five lessons scholars and practitioners should consider for using nation branding and country image lenses. According to Fan's (2010) nation branding model, product branding or country-of-origin, destination branding or tourism-destination-image, political branding known as public diplomacy and cultural branding referred to as national identity all influence the process of nation branding and the outcome of country image. Buhmann and Ingenhoff (2015) suggest a four-dimensional model to analyze a country's image through (a) a functional dimension, (b) a normative dimension, (c) an aesthetic dimension and (d) a sympathetic dimension. The functional dimension pertains to the capabilities of the country, including its political system, economy and infrastructure. The normative dimension of a country pertains to ethics, including the type of government, legislation, corruption, transparency, etc. The aesthetic dimension pertains to the cultural attractiveness of a country including the scenery, history, nightlife, natural beauty, etc. The sympathetic dimension captures the first three and pertains to the overall feelings toward a country. The first four lessons use the lenses of Buhmann and Ingenhoff's (2015) 4D country image model. The fifth lesson pertains to the multifaceted intersections between sports, technology and diplomacy through the process of nation branding as defined by Fan's (2010) framework.

1. Sport-Tech Diplomacy Has Merits and Limits

The functional dimension of a country pertains to its capabilities, economy, governance and infrastructure (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015). Based on the analysis of

Tokyo 2020, Japan's functional dimension has mixed attributes. The bottom line is that during the COVID-19 pandemic the Japanese managed to deliver Olympic Games without having them canceled and without creating a new "Olympic variant" (Waldron, 2021). To do that, they used new innovative ways and relied on mobile applications, robots, artificial intelligence, new broadcasting technologies, etc. The technologies discussed under themes of Public Safety and Games Operations used in Tokyo enabled the organizing committee to maintain social distancing by implementing restricting policies relying on mobile applications and digital services to provide non-contact interactions. With the perspective of time, the Olympic Movement that knew cancellations only during the World Wars can look at Tokyo 2020 as another chapter in which humanity was challenged and managed to prevail, much thanks to the host's policies and capabilities. Japan also created a template of how countries can host Olympic Games during a pandemic, introducing The Playbooks as guidelines for accredited stakeholders. The IOC and the next organizing committee also used Playbooks with restrictive policies when China hosted the Beijing 2022 Winter Olympic Games less than six months later. On the other hand, Japan was constantly criticized for its failure to contain the pandemic, resulting in unprecedented restrictions on personal freedom, banning international and local fans, and facing protests and backlash before, during and after the Games. Furthermore, despite emphasizing innovations addressing the environment, heatwaves and tropical storms posed challenges for athletes and the organization during the Games (Dubinsky 2022; Fryer, 2021; Wang, 2021). Thus, from the functional dimension of Japan's image, the use of technologies enabled Japan to host Olympic Games during a global pandemic demonstrating advanced capabilities of the country, but some of the innovations that TOCOG took pride in were also the cause for criticism, either for not working or for causing physical or mental damage. Thus, the functional merits and limitations of sport-tech diplomacy.

2. Sport-Tech Diplomacy Does Not Solve Moral Dilemmas

The normative dimension of a country pertains to ethics, forms of governance, legislation and national priorities (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015). The early narratives of Tokyo 2020 focused on recovery and reconstruction, sustainability and the environment, with technological innovations used by the organization to enhance these objectives (Dubinsky, 2022a; International Olympic Committee, 2021d). Yet, as seen from the theme Backlash, the normative dimension of Japan was consistently scrutinized during Tokyo 2020 by residents and by international stakeholders for hosting the Games during a pandemic against the will of locals (Alt, 2022; Boykoff & Gaffney, 2020). As discussed in the previous lesson, the sport-tech ecosystem helped Japan get through the Games but had limitations in what TOCOG could achieve amid the pandemic. The anti-Olympics protests that targeted not just the Japanese authorities and organizers but also the IOC kept raising negative impacts that the Games had on local residences, including greenwashing, gentrification and public spending (Boykoff & Gaffney, 2020; NOlympics LA, n.d.). Sport-tech could not solve these problems. Furthermore, Tokyo 2020 also faced backlash on technological-oriented policies that the organizers took pride in on sustainability or non-contact safety practices. Sport-tech, like other forms of technologies, are practical operational tools, which embody ethical concerns, including risks of dehumanization. The way sport-tech diplomacy is used can contribute to the normative dimension of a country, but for it to be successful, policies need to be ethical and credible.

3. Sport-Tech Diplomacy Has Cultural Equity

The aesthetic dimension of a country's image pertains to its cultural attractiveness and its natural beauty (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015). For TOCOG, promoting Japan and Tokyo as tourism destinations were not top priorities. Yet, as seen from the theme of Cultural Diplomacy, sport-tech can be immersed into a country's tourism destination image and its aesthetic component. Hosting countries often use the opening and closing ceremonies for soft power purposes (Arning, 2011). While Tokyo's ceremonies were not as celebratory as previous ones due to the tragic implications of the pandemic (Dubinsky, 2022a), they did include video gaming references and augmented reality technologies (Draper, 2021). Another example of using technology for cultural purposes through Tokyo 2020 can be seen in the digitalization of the Cultural Olympiad by virtually showcasing Japanese culture through the Olympic Agora (IOC News, 2021a; 202ab). Along with Playbooks, the Olympic Agora was also used in the next Olympic Games held a few months later in Beijing. The pictograms that were introduced in the Tokyo 1964 Olympic Games (Olympics, 2022a) became another Olympic tradition used by following Games. The innovative practices that were introduced or used in Tokyo 2020 add to Japan's aesthetic dimension and to the cultural legacy of the country in the Olympic Movement.

4. Successful Sport-Tech Diplomacy Requires Authenticity and Credibility

The sympathetic dimension of a country's image pertains to how the first three dimensions affect general feelings toward a country (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015). This study does not aspire to measure a cause-and-effect attitude toward Japan's image. With that said, as seen from the theme *Backlash*, while the IOC was emphasizing positive feelings by international audiences and athletes toward hosting the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games during the pandemic (International Olympic Committee, 2021e), there was much local and international criticism against the decision, which impacted the framing of Japan through international media (Alt, 2022). Every Olympic Games are a holistic logistic challenge. With technological innovation part of Japanese culture and modern history, TOCOG integrated sport-tech in almost every level of Games planning and operations. Effective public diplomacy requires credibility (Cull, 2010), and the messages communicated by TOCOG, the IOC and Japanese authorities are not aligned with the reactions of the public and with international coverage (Alt, 2021; Waldron, 2021; Wise, 2021). Thus, regarding the sympathetic dimension of Japan's image, the authenticity and credibility of portraying positive feelings toward Tokyo 2020 are questionable, including about the use of sporttech for nation branding and public diplomacy.

5. Sport-Tech Diplomacy Is Multifaceted and Growing

Nation branding and country image is multidisciplinary (Buhmann & Ingenhoff, 2015; Fan, 2010), constructed and influenced by different disciplines, including business management, political science and social sciences. The definitions and literature on sport-tech also illustrate a diverse area of sports-related technologies such as fan engagement, smart stadiums, health and fitness, gaming and esports, and media and broadcasting (Colosseum, 2020). According to Kassens-Noor and Fukushige (2018), the strategic planning of Tokyo 2020 integrated the use of environmental technologies, transport technologies, sport and medical technologies, information and communication technology, and technology for security and safety. As some of these classifications and strategies were identified in the discussion of technological use in Tokyo 2020, the definitions of sport-tech in the context of nation branding and public diplomacy could perhaps be expanded to urban planning of mega-events as well. With the IOC strategically targeting digitalization through Agenda 2020+5 (International Olympic Committee, 2021a), the legacy of Tokyo 2020 might include technological advancements used in the Games and new forms of digitalized content such as the use of 3D broadcasting, virtual reality and augmented reality (Duchêne & Inson, 2021; Olympics, 2022b). Along with the growing popularity of esports and video gaming, it is likely to assume that sport-tech is bound to be an integral part of the future of the Olympic Movement.

The manifestation of sport-tech diplomacy in Tokyo 2020 adds to the construction of the term as multifaceted (Dubinsky, 2022b; Kelly, 2022). Public diplomacy refers to communications and interactions by governments, organizations and individuals with foreign publics that aim to achieve a more favorable image of the nation and foreign policy goals (Cull, 2010). This could be seen in Tokyo 2020's attempts to brand Japan as sustainable and as a country using the Games to show its recovery from natural disasters and a nuclear disaster, and for taking strict protective measures using digital technology and innovative practices to do so. Corporate diplomacy (Wang, 2006; White, 2015) and the alignment between companies' corporate goals and their role in a country's image could be seen in the decisions of Japanese companies to limit their participation in the opening ceremony (Balmer, 2021; Nakamichi & Furukawa, 2021) amid hurting the feelings of local communities who opposed the Games. Sport-tech diplomacy also manifested through people-to-people diplomacy (Handelman, 2012), through civic resistance by communities and the anti-Olympics protest groups using social media and digital platforms effectively to align their struggle with global social struggles and capture the attention of international stakeholders, affecting how Japan and the IOC are framed (Alt, 2021; Dubinsky, 2022a; NOlympics LA, n.d.; Waldron, 2021). The role of export branding (Fan, 2010), also referred to as country-of-origin or product-country-image, was seen through the innovative technologies introduced in Tokyo 2020 by Japanese companies such as Panasonic and Toyota, adding to the history and legacy of Japanese leadership in technological service and support through the Olympic Movement (Abel, 2021; Collins, 2012; International Olympic Committee, 2021e). Place branding (Fan, 2010), also known as tourism destination image, was demonstrated through the role of video gaming, manga and animated television series in Japanese culture. It was not only used by Japan during the opening ceremony and before the Games but also by other countries such as Germany, which introduced its football team through animation resembling the Japanese series Captain Tsubasa (DFB-Junioren, 2021). Video games also had a role in Japanese national identity around Tokyo 2020, which Fan (2010) refers to as cultural branding, as demonstrated by former Prime Minister Shinzo Abe in the famous segment in Brazil, to Nintendo canceling a tribute to that segment in the Tokyo 2020 Opening Ceremony, allegedly due to negative public feelings toward the Games (GameCentral, 2021). With the next Olympic Games awarded to France, the U.S. and Australia (Dubinsky, 2022), democratic countries with organizations focusing on legacy, sustainability and culture, nation branding and public diplomacy are bound to be part of the future of the Olympic Movement, including through the multifaceted roles of sport-tech diplomacy.

Conclusion

This case study explored and discussed manifestations of sport-tech diplomacy through the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games. Mobile applications for monitoring and tracing,
innovative non-contact security measures, electronic support for social distancing, new broadcasting technologies, robots, and other digital and virtual platforms enabled the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games to take place. The Games were not ideal. They were not the recovery and reconstruction Games, did not show how humanity overcame the pandemic, and faced backlash from local and international stakeholders. Yet, due to strict policies and the use of innovative technologies, Tokyo 2020 was not canceled, and it enabled athletes from over 200 countries and delegations to come to Japan and realize their Olympic dreams and for their countries to showcase their national symbols. The study identified four main themes related to sport-tech diplomacy in Tokyo 2020 and based on the thematic analysis, offered five lessons scholars and practitioners can use as they further explore and analyze their multidisciplinary implications.

This case study is significant as it (a) explores and analyzes the relatively new concept of sport-tech diplomacy in nation branding and public diplomacy research, (b) explores and analyzes nation branding and public diplomacy implications and manifestations in the most significant mega-event held since the coronavirus pandemic, and (c) suggests lessons based on the role of sport-tech diplomacy in Tokyo 2020 that practitioners and scholars should consider when further developing the field. Yet, this study also has its share of limitations and delimitations, as it does not claim to argue a cause-and-effect impact on Japan's country image or how the use of technology during Tokyo 2020 impacted views of the host countries. That would require a different research design. Furthermore, due to TOCOG's restrictions and guidelines, access in Tokyo 2020 was more limited than in previous Olympics, which might have impacted the information analyzed in this study. Also, the study focused on Japan during the Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games, with only limited discussion on the Paralympic Games or other countries. Deeper research is needed on sport-tech diplomacy in the Paralympic Movement and on further manifestations of sport-tech diplomacy in participating countries beyond the host.

Future research should further analyze the legacy of the use of sport-tech diplomacy in Tokyo 2020 through analyzing manifestations in the Beijing 2022 Winter Olympic Games, which were held during the COVID-19 pandemic under unpreceded restrictions. This case study discussed diplomatic implications of sports and technology, yet the sport-tech ecosystem is growing and will continue to change traditional sports consumption. To name a few upcoming digital trends: legalization of sports gambling in more states across America require new platforms to support online betting, the popularity of cryptocurrency as another form of commerce, and identifying sports marketing opportunities for using non-fungible tokens (NFTs). Moving forward, with the IOC targeting digitalization and gaming as part of the strategic plan Agenda 2020+5, with the next Olympic Games planned in modern democracies, and with the world learning to live with the pandemic and relaxing restrictions, future research should analyze the manifestations of sporttech diplomacy as the Olympic Movement evolves.

Author's Biography

Dr. Yoav Dubinsky is an Instructor of Sprots Business in the Lundquist College of Business at the University of Oregon researching the intersections between sports, nation branding, public diplomacy and country image. He has published over 20 peer-reviewed manuscripts on these fields. Born and raised in Tel-Aviv, Israel, Dubinsky is a sports researcher and a former sports journalist with almost two decades of experience covering and researching local, national, and international sports. Focusing on the Olympic Movement, Dr. Dubinsky has covered or researched the Olympic Games from Beijing, London, Rio de Janeiro, and Tokyo. Dr. Dubinsky did his PhD at the University of Tennessee, Knoxville, writing his dissertation on Israel's use of sports for nation branding and public diplomacy. He has also been involved with the International Olympic Academy in Olympia, Greece, as a lecturer, a coordinator, and a student, using sports as a tool for inclusion in diverse international environments. Link to faculty page: https:// business.uoregon.edu/faculty/yoav-dubinsky

References

Abel, J. R. (2021). Technologies of Cold War diplomacy: Transforming postwar Japan. *Technology and Culture*, 62(1), 128–155. doi:10.1353/tech.2021.0005AFP. (June 1, 2021). Let's-a go! Nintendo announces plans for Japan museum. *Yahoo!life*. Retrieved from <u>https://sg.style.yahoo.</u> <u>com/lets-nintendo-announces-plans-japan-060505990.</u> <u>html</u>

Aharoni, O. (January 30, 2022). Israeli Olympic medalist returns Tokyo bronze after it begins peeling. *Israel Hayon*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.israelhayom.com/2022/01/30/</u> <u>israeli-olympic-medalist-returns-tokyo-bronze-af-</u> <u>ter-it-begins-peeling/</u>

Alt, M. (July 22, 2022). Tokyo's Olympics have become The Anger Games. *The New Yorker*. Retrieved from <u>https://</u>www.newyorker.com/sports/sporting-scene/tokyos-olympics-have-become-the-anger-games_

Arning, C. (2013). Soft power, ideology and symbolic manipulation in Summer Olympic Games opening ceremonies: A semiotic analysis. *Social Semiotics*, *23*, 523–544.

Athlete 365. (July 9, 2021). President Bach sends message to Olympians. Olympics. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/athlete365/games-time/president-bach-sends-message-to-olympians/</u>

Balmer, E. (July 21, 2021). Sponsors of Tokyo's unpopular Olympics face branding dilemma. *Yahoo!sport*. Retrieved from <u>https://au.sports.yahoo.com/sponsors-tokyos-un-</u> <u>popular-olympics-face-095142451.html</u> Berkeley, G. (July 23, 2021). Protesters make voices heard at Tokyo 2020 Opening Ceremony. *Inside the Games*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.insidethegames.biz/arti-</u> <u>cles/1110661/protest-at-olympic-opening-ceremony</u>

Billings, A. C. (2008). *Olympic Media: Inside the Biggest Show on Earth*. New York, NY: Routledge.

Billings, A. C., Angelini, J. R., and MacArthur, P. J. (2018). *Olympic Television: Broadcasting the Biggest Show on Earth*. New York, NY: Routledge.

Branch, J. (July 18, 2021). Has the Time Come to Let the Games Be Gone? *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/17/todayspaper/quo-tation-of-the-day-has-the-time-come-to-let-the-games-be-gone.html</u>

Buhmann, A. & Ingenhoff, D. (2015). The 4D Model of the country image: An integrative approach from the perspective of communication management. *The International Communication Gazette, 77*, 102–124.

Boykoff, J. (2016). *Power games: A political history of the Olympics*. New York: Verso.

Boykoff, J. & Gaffney, C. (2020). The Tokyo 2020 Games and the end of Olympic history. *Capitalism Nature Socialism*, *31*(2), 1–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10455752.2020.17</u> <u>38053</u>

Burke, P. (August 11, 2021). Tokyo 2020-related COVID-19 cases top 500 as Japanese capital again reports more than 4,000 new infections. *Inside the Games*. Retrieved from

42 SPORT-TECH DIPLOMACY

https://www.insidethegames.biz/articles/1111525/tokyo-2020-covid-cases-top-500

Collins, S. (2012). Mediated Modernities and Mythologies in the Opening Ceremonies of 1964 Tokyo, 1988 Seoul and 2008 Beijing Olympic Games. *The International Journal of the History of Sport, 29*(16), 2244–2263. DOI: 10.1080/09523367.2012.744520

Colosseum (2020a). Sport Tech: New Decade New Era. Colosseum. Retrieved from <u>https://www.colosseumsport.</u> <u>com/reports</u>

Cull, N. J. (2010). Public diplomacy: Seven lessons for its future from its past. *Place Branding and Public Diplomacy, 6*, 11–17. doi: 10.1057/pb.2010.4

Duffy, C. (August 27, 2021). Toyota suspends use of self-driving vehicle in Olympic Village after collision with Paralympic athlete. CNN Business. Retrieved from <u>https://www.cnn.com/2021/08/27/cars/toyota-self-driving-vehicle-paralympics-accident/index.html</u>

Davis, J. (2008). The Olympic Effect: How Sports Marketing Builds Strong Brands. John Wiley & Sons.DFB-Junioren (@ DFB_Junioren). (July 5, 2021). UNSER TEAM FÜR TOKIO!. Twitter. Retrieved from https://twitter.com/DFB_Junioren/ status/1411958024953122816_

Draper. (July 23, 2021). The music for the athletes was a parade of video games hits. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/23/sports/olympics/opening-ceremony-music-video-games-mario.html</u>

Dubinsky, Y. (2019). From soft power to sports diplomacy: A theoretical and conceptual discussion. *Place Branding and Public Diplomacy, 15,* 154–164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41254-019-00116-8</u>

Dubinsky, Y. (2020). OCOGs and International Media: A Self-Analysis of Covering Beijing 2008, London 2012, and Rio de Janeiro 2016. *International Journal of Sport and Society, 11,* 23-37. doi:10.18848/2152-7857/CGP/ v11i02/23-37Dubinsky, Y. (2021). From Start-Up Nation to Sports-Tech Nation? A SWOT analysis of Israel's use of sports for nation branding. *International Journal of Sport Management and Marketing, 49*(1/2), 49–75. DOI: <u>10.1504/</u> <u>IJSMM.2021.114168</u>

Dubinsky, Y. (2022a). The Olympic Games, nation branding, and public diplomacy in a post-pandemic world: Reflections on Tokyo 2020 and beyond. *Place Branding & Public Diplomacy*. DOI: 10.1057/s41254-021-00255-x

Dubinsky, Y. (2022b). Sport-Tech Diplomacy: Exploring the intersections between the sport-tech ecosystem, innovation, and diplomacy in Israel. *Place Branding & Public Diplomacy, 18*(2), 169–180. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41254-020-00191-2</u>

Duchêne, N. & Inson, J. (July 2021). Media Guide: Olympic Games Tokyo 2020. *Olympic Broadcasting Services*. Retrieved from <u>https://library.olympics.com/Default/doc/</u> <u>SYRACUSE/735123/media-guide-olympic-games-tokyo-</u> <u>2020-olympic-broadcasting-services?_lg=en-GB</u>

Epstein, M. (2022). Review of scientific activity in the Olympic Committee of Israel for Tokyo 2020. *Journal for Scientific Issues.* 4–6.

Fan, Y. (2010). Branding the nation: Towards a better understanding. *Journal of Place Branding and Public Diplomacy*, *6*(2), 97–103.

Frevel, N., Schmidt, S. L., Beiderbeck, D., Penkert, B., & Subirana, B. (2020). Taxonomy of sportstech. In Schmidt (Ed.), *21st Century Sports* (pp. 15–37). Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-50801-2</u>

Fryer, J. (July 26, 2021). Pandemic Olympics endured heat, and now a typhoon's en route. *AP*. Retrieved from <u>https://apnews.com/article/2020-tokyo-olympics-pandem-ic-heat-typhoon-a610dddd9edb564e69ea4e98100180cd</u>

GameCentral. (July 28, 2021). Lady Gaga was going to jump out of a wrap pipe with Super Mario hat on the Olympics. *Metro*. Retrieved from <u>https://metro.co.uk/2021/07/28/laa</u> <u>dy-gaga-was-going-to-jump-out-of-a-mario-warp-pipe-</u> <u>at-the-olympics-15004593/</u>

Garcia, B. (2021). Chapter 36—Ars and culture in the Olympic and Paralympic Games. In Chatziefstathiou, D., Grarcia, B., & Seguin, B. (eds.). (2021). *Routledge Handbook of the Olympic and Paralympic Games* (pp. 408–419). New York, NY: Routledge.

Gilboa, E. (2006). Public diplomacy: The missing component in Israel's foreign policy. *Israel Affairs, 12*, 715–747.

Hallman, K. & Giel, T. (2018). eSports—Competitive sports or recreational activity? Sport Management Review, 21, 14<u>–</u>20. Handelman, S. (2012). The Minds of Peace Experiment: a laboratory for people-to-people diplomacy, *Israel Affairs*, *18*(1), 1–11. DOI: 10.1080/13537121.2012.634278

Ingle, S. (July 20, 2021). Tokyo 2020 on a knife edge as rumours spread as quickly as Covid. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.theguardian.com/sport/2021/jul/20/tokyo-2020-on-a-knife-edge-as-rumours-spread-as-quickly-as-covid_</u>

International Olympic Committee. (n.d.). Panasonic. *Olympics.* Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/ioc/partners/panasonic</u>

International Olympic Committee. (2021a). *Olympic Agenda 2020+5: 15 Recommendations*. International Olympic Committee. Retrieved from <u>https://stillmed.olympics.com/</u> <u>media/Document%20Library/OlympicOrg/IOC/What-We-</u> <u>Do/Olympic-agenda/Olympic-Agenda-2020-5-15-recom-</u> <u>mendations.pdf</u>

International Olympic Committee. (2021b). *Olympic Marketing Fact File—2021 Edition.*

International Olympic Committee. Retrieved from <u>https://stillmed.olympics.com/media/Documents/Internation-al-Olympic-Committee/IOC-Marketing-And-Broadcasting/IOC-Marketing-Fact-File-2021.pdf</u>

International Olympic Committee. (August 2, 2021c). Worldwide Olympic Partners helping to make Tokyo 2020 most innovative Games ever. Olympics. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/ioc/news/worldwide-olympic-part-ners-helping-to-make-tokyo-2020-most-innovative-olympic-games-ever</u> International Olympic Committee. (2021d). *IOC marketing report: Tokyo 2020*. International Olympic Committee. Retrieved from <u>https://stillmed.olympics.com/media/Documents/International-Olympic-Committee/IOC-Marketing-And-Broadcasting/IOC-Marketing-report-Tokyo-2020. pdf</u>

International Olympic Committee. (December 2021e). *To-kyo 2020 audience and insights.*

International Olympic Committee. Retrieved from <u>https://stillmed.olympics.com/media/Documents/Internation-al-Olympic-Committee/IOC-Marketing-And-Broadcasting/Tokyo-2020-External-Communications.pdf</u>

IOC Media. (2022). Tokyo 2020 Nippon Festival, the official cultural programme of Tokyo 2020. YouTube. Retrieved from <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=z6StJvr2ZYA</u>

IOC News. (July 14, 2021a). Fans around the world can experience Olympic culture with virtual tours of Olympic Agora. International Olympic Committee. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/ioc/news/fans-around-the-world-can-experience-olympic-culture-with-virtual-tours-of-olympic-agora</u>

IOC News. (September 16, 2021b). Artistic and digital legacy of Olympic Agora 2020 lives on. International Olympic Committee. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/ioc/</u> <u>news/artistic-and-digital-legacy-of-olympic-agora-to-</u> <u>kyo-2020-lives-on</u>

Jaffe, E. & Nebenzahl, I. (1993). Global promotion of country image: Do the Olympics count? In N. Papadopoulos and L. Heslop (Eds.), *Product-country images: Impact and role* *in international marketing* (pp. 433–452). Binghamton, NY: International Business Press.

JTB. (2021). Tokyo 2020 Escorted and Controlled Tour for Media Representatives [Brochure].

Kassens Noor, E. (2019). "Failure to adjust": Boston's bid for the 2024 Olympics and difficulties of learning Olympic wisdom. *Economy and Space*, *51*(8), 1684–1702. DOI: 10.1177/0308518X19857104

Kassens Noor, E. (2020). Los Angeles and the Summer Olympic Games—Planning Legacies. Cham: Springer Nature.

Kassens-Noor, E., & Fukushige, T. (2018). Olympic Technologies Tokyo 2020 and Beyond: The urban technology metropolis, *Journal of Urban Technology*, *25*(3), 83–104. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10630732.2016.1157949</u>

Kelly, S. (2021). Sports tech diplomacy: the new Olympics. *Dr. Sarah Kelly.* Retrieved from <u>https://www.drsarahkelly.</u> <u>com.au/sports-tech-diplomacy-the-new-olympics/</u>

Kennedy, M. (July 18, 2021). What it takes to get to Tokyo to Cover The Olympics. *NPR*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/tokyo-olympics-live-up-</u> <u>dates/2021/07/18/1017472761/what-it-takes-to-get-into-</u> tokyo-to-cover-the-olympics_

Manor, I. (April 2022). Exploring the semiotics of public diplomacy. *CPD Perspectives.* Los Angeles, CA: Figueroa Press.

McLaughlin, K. (July 20, 2021). US Olympic skateboarder Nyjah Huston says athletes' infamous cardboard beds are 'hard' and 'uncomfortable'. *Insider*. Retrieved from <u>https://</u> www.insider.com/skateboarder-nyjah-huston-says-olympic-village-beds-hard-uncomfortable-2021-7

McLaughlin, K. & Medaris, A. (July 27, 2021). Olympic athletes are being more open than ever about mental health and the pressures of competing. *Insider*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.insider.com/tokyo-olympic-athletes-men-</u> tal-health-pressures-2021-7

Morgan, L. (July 19, 2021). Journalist identified as close contact forced to spend two weeks in quarantine. Inside the Games. Retrieved from <u>https://www.insidethegames.</u> <u>biz/articles/1110449/updates/62691</u>

Murray, S. (2018). *Sports diplomacy: origins, theory and practice*. New York, NY; Routledge.

Murray, S. & Pigman, A. G. (2014). Mapping the relationship between international sport and Diplomacy. *Sport in Society, 17*(9), 1098–1118. DOI: 10.1080/17430437.2013.856616

Nadeau, J., Heslop, L., O'Reilly, N. and Luk, P. (2008). *Destination in a Country Image Context*. Annals of Tourism Research. Vol. 35. No. 1. Pp. 84–106.

Nakamich, T. & Furukawa, F. (July 19, 2021). More Companies Pull Out of Tokyo Olympics Opening Ceremony. Bloomberg. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bloomberg.</u> <u>com/news/articles/2021-07-20/more-compa-</u> <u>nies-pull-out-of-tokyo-olympics-opening-ceremony</u> Nintendo (n.d.). Mario & Sonic at the Olympic Games Tokyo 2020. *Nintendo*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nintendo.</u> <u>com/store/products/mario-and-sonic-at-the-olympic-games-tokyo-2020-switch/</u>

NOlympics LA. (n.d.). NOlympics Guide to Tokyo 2020. NOlympics LA. Retrieved from <u>https://nolympicsla.com/</u> nolympics-guide-to-tokyo-2020/

Nye, J. S., Jr. (2008). Public diplomacy and soft power. ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 616(1), 94–109.

Olympics. (September 10, 2013). Presentation by Tokyo, Japan. *YouTube*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.youtube.com/</u> watch?v=frLZeeU9760_

Olympics. (September 25, 2016). Rio 2016 Closing Ceremony Full HD Replay | Rio 2016 Olympic Games. *YouTube*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sss</u> <u>c5eLjLoMQ</u>

Olympics. (2022a). The Tokyo 2020 Opening Ceremony— in Full Length!. *YouTube*. Retrieved from <u>https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=6u6uCbe6zh8</u>

Olympics. (2022b). The Tokyo 2020 Closing Ceremony! |Full Replay. *YouTube*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.youtube</u>. <u>com/watch?v=PF4b8cOfj_M</u>

Saldaña, J. (2016). The coding manual for qualitative researchers (3rd ed.). London, UK: Sage.

Sato, S. (2013). The sportification of judo: global convergence and evolution. *Journal of Global History, 8*(2), 299–317. doi:10.1017/S1740022813000235

Thompson, J. (July 30, 2021). Lady Gaga was reportedly set to appear at the Tokyo Olympics opening ceremony in a Super Mario warp pipe, but Nintendo cancelled it. *Insider*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.insider.com/lady-gaga-olympics-super-mario-warp-pipe-2021-7</u>

TMC Newsletter. (July 23, 2021a). COVID-19 updates from the TMC—July 23, 2021. *Tokyo Media Center*.

TMC Newsletter. (August 8, 2021b). COVID-19 updates from the TMC—August 8, 2021. *Tokyo Media Center*.

TMC Newsletter. (September 5, 2021c). COVID-19 updates from the TMC—September 5, 2021. *Tokyo Media Center*.

Tokyo 2020. (May 2021a). *Media Handbook*. Tokyo, Japan: The Tokyo Organising Committee of the Olympic and Paralympic Games.

Tokyo 2020. (2021b). The Playbooks. *Olympics*. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/ioc/tokyo-2020-playbooks</u>

Tokyo 2020. (July 23, 2021c). *The Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games Opening Ceremony Media Guide.* Tokyo 2020.

Tokyo 2020. (2021d). The Tokyo 2020 Olympic Games Closing Ceremony Media Guide. Tokyo 2020.

Tokyo Media Center. (August 30, 2021). The future of esports and Tokyo (Subtitled). *YouTube*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lE895qnplqU</u>

Ueda, Y. (2017). Political economy and judo: the globalization of a traditional Japanese sport. *Sport in Society, 20*(12), 1852–1860. DOI: 10.1080/17430437.2017.1232354

Waldron, T. (July 3, 2021). The Olympic Games Are A Moral Disaster. *Huffpost*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.huffpost.</u> <u>com/entry/tokyo-olympics-covid-19-cancel_n_60d-</u> f<u>3754e4b0ad1785db6686</u>

Wang, J. (2006). Public diplomacy and global business. *Journal of Business Strategy*, *27*(3), 41–49.

Wang, S. (2021). The 'hottest games ever': Summer heat threatens athletes. *CNN*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.cnn.com/videos/world/2021/07/30/tokyo-olympics-athletes-heat-stroke-selina-wang-pkg-ctw-intl-ldn-vpx.cnn</u>

White, C. J. (2015). Exploring the role of private-sector corporations in public diplomacy. *Public Relations Inquiry*, *4*, 305–321.

Wise, M. (July 11, 2021). Holding the Tokyo Olympics amid the covid pandemic threat is about corporate revenue, not athletes. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from <u>https://</u> www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/07/11/holdingtokyo-olympics-amid-covid-pandemic-threat-is-aboutcorporate-revenue-not-athletes/

Yee He Lee, M. (August 8, 2021). Tokyo Games close with bittersweet sendoff for athletes, volunteers in pandemic event. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/sports/olympics/2021/08/08/olympics-closing-ceremonies-live-updates/</u>

Zimbalist, A. (ed.). (2017). *Rio 2016 Olympic Myth Hard Realities*. Washington, D.C.; Brookings Institute Press.

Other Papers in the CPD Perspectives on Public Diplomacy Series

All papers in the CPD Perspectives series are available for free on the Center's website (**www.uscpublicdiplomacy.org**). To purchase any of the publications below in hard copy, please contact: cpd@usc.edu.

- 2022/3 U.S. Sports Diplomacy by Edward Elliott
- 2022/2 Exploring the Semiotics of Public Diplomacy by Ilan Manor
- 2022/1 Planning for Global Engagement in Cities by Joel Day
- 2021/4 Implementing the EU Strategy for International Cultural Relations—Toward a New Paradigm by Dr. Mafalda Dâmaso
- 2021/3 Communicating Europe Abroad: EU Delegations and Public Diplomacy by Julien Abratis
- 2021/2 Museum Diplomacy: Parsing the Global Engagement of Museums by Sascha Priewe
- 2021/1 Singapore and Public Diplomacy by Alan Chong
- 2020/4 Building an Impact Evaluation Toolbox based on an Arts and Soft Power Ecosystem by Ian Thomas

2020/3 Scaling Paradiplomacy:

An Anthropological Examination of City-to-City Relations by Jennifer Hubbert

- 2020/2 Solving the Public Diplomacy Puzzle— Developing a 360-degree Listening and Evaluation Approach to Assess Country Images by Diana Ingenhoff & Jérôme Chariatte
- 2020/1 Pathways for the Future of Evaluation in Public Diplomacy by Alexander Buhmann & Erich J. Sommerfeldt
- 2019/5 America's Cities on the World Stage by Kyle Hutzler
- 2019/4 Shifting Attitudes in the Arab World Toward Israel: The Importance of Public Diplomacy by Lindsay J. Benstead
- 2019/3 The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor in Socal Media: A Critical Discourse Analysis by Zahid Shahab Ahmed, Silada Rojratanakiat, and Soravis Taekasem
- 2019/2 EU Public Diplomacy: Adapting to an Ever-Changing World by Bianca Baumler
- 2019/1 The Republic of Korea's Public Diplomacy Strategy: History and Current Status by Kwang-jin Choi
- 2018/6 Public Diplomacy and the American Fortress Embassy: Balancing Mission and Security by Mieczysław P. Boduszyński
- 2018/5 Netwar in Cyberia: Decoding the Media Mujahidin by Ali Fisher

- 2018/4 Many Voices, Many Hands: Widening Participatory Dialogue to Improve Diplomacy's Impact by Deborah L. Trent
- 2018/3 Seventy Years of the Smith-Mundt Act and U.S. International Broadcasting: Back to the Future? by Emily T. Metzgar
- 2018/2 Organizing Public Diplomacy: A Layered System by Barry A. Sanders
- 2018/1 From Crawling to Walking: Progress in Evaluating the Effectiveness of Public Diplomacy: Lessons Learned from NATO by Barbora Maronkova
- 2017/3 The Floating Tree: Crafting Resilient State Narratives in Post-Truth Environments by Vivan S. Walker
- 2017/2 Sino-Vatican Faith Diplomacy: Mapping the Factors Affecting Bilateral Relations by Juyan Zhang
- 2017/1 Why the Voice of America Remains a Vital Force in the World by Geoffrey Cowan
- 2016/5 The Reem Island Ghost: Framing State Narratives on Terror by Vivian Walker
- 2016/4 The Public Diplomacy of Emerging Powers Part 2: The Case of Indonesia by Ellen Huijgh
- 2016/3 Canadian Public Diplomacy and Nation-Building: Expo 67 and the World Festival of Arts and Entertainment by Kailey Hansson

- 2016/2 Intersections between Public Diplomacy & International Development: Case Studies in Converging Fields by James Pamment
- 2016/1 The Public Diplomacy of Emerging Powers, Part 1: The Case of Turkey by Ellen Huijgh and Jordan Warlick
- 2015/7 Public Diplomacy in Global Health: An Annotated Bibliography by Tara Ornstein
- 2015/6 Democratization through Public Diplomacy: An Analysis of the European Parliament's Reaction to the Arab Spring by Michael Reinprecht & Henrietta Levin
- 2015/5 Centers of Gravity in Public Diplomacy: A Case Study of U.S. Efforts in South Africa by Amelia Arsenault
- 2015/4 Public Diplomacy of Multilateral Organizations: The Cases of NATO, EU, and ASEAN by Zhikica Zach Pagovski
- 2015/3 Benghazi: Managing the Message by Vivian Walker
- 2015/2 Soft Power and Public Diplomacy: The Case of the European Union in Brazil by María Luisa Azpíroz
- 2015/1 Distinguishing Cultural Relations from Cultural Diplomacy: The British Council's Relationship with Her Majesty's Government by Tim Rivera
- 2014/3 Confucious Institutes and the Globalization of China's Soft Power with contributions by R.S. Zaharna, Jennifer Hubbert, and Falk Hartig

- 2014/2 De-Americanizing Soft Power Discourse? by Daya Thussu
- 2014/1 Britain's International Broadcasting by Rajesh Mirchandani and Abdullahi Tasiu Abubakar
- 2013/6 Public Diplomacy and the Media in the Middle East by Philip Seib
- 2013/5 Public Diplomacy in Germany by Claudia Auer and Alice Srugies
- 2013/4 The Syrian Crisis of 1957: A Lesson for the 21st Century by Kevin Brown
- 2013/3 "Psychopower" of Cultural Diplomacy in the Information Age by Natalia Grincheva
- 2013/2 Cases in Water Diplomacy Edited by Naomi Leight
- 2013/1 Considering the "Illogical Patchwork": The Broadcasting Board of Governors and U.S. International Broadcasting by Emily T. Metzgar
- 2012/10 Engaging India: Public Diplomacy and Indo American Relations to 1957 by Sarah Ellen Graham
- 2012/9 Silicon Valley's Foreign Policy by Ernest J. Wilson III
- 2012/8 Buddhist Diplomacy: History and Status Quo by Juyan Zhang
- 2012/7 Public Diplomacy and Conflict Resolution: Russia, Georgia and the EU in Abkhazia and South Ossestia by Iskra Kirova

- 2012/6 Practicing Successful Twitter Public Diplomacy: A Model and Case Study of U.S. Efforts in Venezuela by Erika A. Yepsen
- 2012/5 Media Diplomacy and U.S.-China Military-to-Military Cooperation by Thomas A. Hollihan and Zhan Zhang
- 2012/4 The Cultural Awakening in Public Diplomacy by R.S. Zaharna
- 2012/3 Promoting Japan: One JET at a Time by Emily T. Metzgar
- 2012/2 Experiencing Nation Brands: A Comparative Analysis of Eight National Pavilions at Expo Shanghai in 2010 by Jian Wang and Shaojing Sun
- 2012/1 Hizbullah's Image Management Strategy by Lina Khatib
- 2011/11 Public Diplomacy from Below: The 2008 "Pro-China" Demonstrations in Europe and North America by Barry Sautman and Li Ying
- 2011/10 Campaigning for a Seat on the UN Security Council by Caitlin Byrne
- 2011/9 A Resource Guide to Public Diplomacy Evaluation by Robert Banks
- 2011/8 Essays on Faith Diplomacy Edited by Naomi Leight
- 2011/7 A Strategic Approach to U.S. Diplomacy by Barry A. Sanders
- 2011/6 U.S. Public Diplomacy in a Post-9/11 World: From Messaging to Mutuality by Kathy R. Fitzpatrick

- 2011/5 The Hard Truth About Soft Power by Markos Kounalakis and Andras Simonyi
- 2011/4 Challenges for Switzerland's Public Diplomacy: Referendum on Banning Minarets by Johannes Matyassy and Seraina Flury
- 2011/3 Public Diplomacy of Kosovo: Status Quo, Challenges and Options by Martin Wählisch and Behar Xharra
- 2011/2 Public Diplomacy, New Media, and Counterterrorism by Philip Seib
- 2011/1 The Power of the European Union in Global Governance: A Proposal for a New Public Diplomacy El poder de la Unión Europea en el gobierno global: Propuesta para una nueva diplomacia pública by Teresa La Porte
- 2010/4 Spectacle in Copenhagen: Public Diplomacy on Parade by Donna Marie Oglesby
- 2010/3 U.S. Public Diplomacy's Neglected Domestic Mandate by Kathy R. Fitzpatrick
- 2010/2 Mapping the Great Beyond: Identifying Meaningful Networks in Public Diplomacy by Ali Fisher
- 2010/1 Moscow '59: The "Sokolniki Summit" Revisited by Andrew Wulf
- 2009/3 The Kosovo Conflict: U.S. Diplomacy and Western Public Opinion by Mark Smith

- 2009/2 Public Diplomacy: Lessons from the Past by Nicholas J. Cull
- 2009/1 America's New Approach to Africa: AFRICOM and Public Diplomacy by Philip Seib

A note from the Editors: The information and views set out in this article are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official opinion of the European Commission or any other EU institution. The information, including language translation and transliteration, featured in this report is accurate to the best of the author's knowledge. The statements, analyses and conclusions included in CPD Perspectives are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Center or individuals associated with the Center.

CPD USC Center on Public Diplomacy at the Annenberg School



